Belmont Board of Trustees

Meeting Minutes

May 23, 2009

Restaurant Deck

Chairman Cummings called the meeting to order at 8:05AM at the above location.

Trustees Present:

Herb Cummings, Chairman


Walter Perry, Vice Chairman

Connie Donovan, Treasurer



John Hackett, Secretary

Henry Bessel





Steve Daley

George Davagian

Also present was Jay Donovan, Property Manager and Doug Crabtree, CPA.

Attending also was Thomas Sullivan of Sullivan, Garrity Insurance Agency, and our Insurance Broker.

Chairman Cummings welcomed everyone back to the Belmont. He noted all the accomplishments completed at the Belmont over the winter. He congratulated Jay Donovan, Russell and Matt for a job well done. A round of applause followed.

Chairman Cummings thanked the Board of Trustees for the immense contributions they have made over the past year. A lot of time and effort went into the Belmont.

A motion was made by Trustee Perry and seconded by Trustee Daley to approve the minutes of the meeting of April 24, 2009. The motion passed unanimously.

Doug Crabtree reported our cash position was $987,000 as of April 30,2009. Our receivables over 90 days were under $5000. Appropriate action has been taken.

Unit owner 221 asked if the annual Belmont audit would be completed in a timely manner. Doug Crabtree indicated we would have the audit for the annual meeting.

Unit owner TH24 was concerned the Board had cut the children’s program, the music, and the two parties ($10,000 to $15,000) as a very small amount in the whole budget process.

Chairman Cummings explained that for the Board to keep its promise to hold the Condo fees, we needed to cut $120,000 out of the operating budget. The board spent may hours going over each line item to accomplish the goal.

Trustee Perry noted that everyone did not participate in all the activities and he felt it was an option for those who wanted it. The economy warranted the cuts.

Unit owner TH32 felt the cuts were a mistake.

Unit owner 132 felt that interest and dollars were not a good way to measure the cuts. The fact is that Condo fees on the ocean are going to be high. He also questioned the cutting of the flower budget from an aesthetic view.

Unit owner TH20 stated a lot of owners wanted the music. He felt that not many owners used the swimming pool or the tennis courts. The Board will review the survey results from last fall and decide if any changes should be made.

Reserve Study

Trustee Davagian reported that 95% of the major items we know about are completed. He indicated that this was the third year of the task.



In 2007 The Belmont spent

   $560,000



In 2008 The Belmont spent

$1,100,000



In 2009 The Belmont will spend
   $471,230


Total spent on major repairs
$2,131,230

Trustee Davagian noted all the roofs, with the exception of the pool building (to be done in 2010), are good for a long time. The Town House shingles have been done and should have at least fifteen to twenty years of life left. The pool restoration is complete. The elevator upgrades are done. The walkway from the pool to the restaurant is complete. The rest of the walkways will be addressed in the future. The Belmont traded the John Deere tractor for a Bobcat, which has the power to do much heavier work.

Unit owner 221 has the Bobcat parked next to his parking space. He questioned the trading of the Deer as to value received. The Time Share resort next to the Belmont has loaned us a sifter (No cost to the Belmont), which Russell has repaired. It now can be used with the Bobcat to do the heavier beach work the Deere was not powerful enough to do.

Unit owners TH32 commented on the thick seaweed on the beach. They were wondering if the Belmont could clear a few paths to the water for the owners use. This will be investigated.

The stairways from the first floor of buildings one and two have been fabricated. They are made of galvanized steel to match buildings three to six.

The garage entrances have been repaired.

The vents systems for the halls in the mid-rise buildings will soon be operational. Building one and two have been operating correctly, but three through six were not. The units in building three to six were removed when the new roofs were put on because they were all rusted out. They have all been replaced and will soon be working.

The vent systems for all the garages will soon be working. This should eliminate the musty smells in the garages.

The repainting of the balcony railings is in the process of being completed. There are 143 railings to be done at a cost of $200 per railing. The work is 90% done.

The replacement of the column in building one has been completed. The block has been replaced and the waterproofing is to done soon. The cost of the unbudgeted reserve item is $115,000. Trustee Davagian is reviewing the Reserve Study to shift around some projects to rebalance the reserve budget for this year.

Jay indicated that the cost to waterproof the replaced block on the building one column repair was $1200 and this was not budgeted. A motion was made by Trustee Davagian and seconded by Trustee Hackett to approve this expenditure. The motion passed unanimously.

The restaurant items that need to be replaced are in the process of being completed.

The balcony floors that have the original treatment (No tile, carpet, or other flooring) will be started soon. The process will take three years doing one third each year.

The projects scheduled for 2010 are in part:



New roof for the pool building



Re carpet building one and two



Mid Rise window replacement windows (Common Areas)




There are 75 windows to be done at a cost of $115,000.




This is a replacement reserve budget item.

Trustee Bessel noted that the recaulking under the sliders in 2007 to a great extent helped with the water penetration problem and should be reviewed again.

A unit owner from building one stated that if you have water penetration that is caused by a unit above, you the unit owner affected are responsible for the damage to your own unit. The Property Manager has a to do list in order to have the problem addressed by the offending unit owner. A copy of this list is available.

Unit owner 434 stated she had a water issue in her unit. TH24 suggested that the board look at the unit. The board will inspect the unit after the meeting.

Insurance Agent Report

Tom Sullivan, our broker, reported on the process his agency uses for each renewal.

The agency remarkets the account every year. He pointed out that insurance on Cape Cod is difficult to place at best. The first question a company underwriter asks is “How close to the water is it?” That for the most part ends that discussion.

Tom indicated he would only use “A” rated insurance companies. Travelers have been our carrier for the last six years and they have found ways to cover us that are in our best interest.

Tom then suggested the unit owners place their HO6 coverage with the travelers, if possible, as it will make claim settlement more favorable to the unit owners. He recommended that each unit owner carry Coverage “A” in the amount of at least $100,000. The cost is minimal and this is where the unit owner has coverage for the damage to the interior of their unit.

Tom also recommended that unit owners carry Loss Assessment Coverage. The cost is minimal and this would give the unit owner coverage if an excess loss required an assessment to the unit owners.

The Belmont standard deductible is $10,000. The wind deductible is 3%.

Unit owner 324 questioned the cost of the insurance this year compared to last year. Tom indicated the cost for the renewal was pretty flat.

Unit owner 132 questioned whether a larger deductible would save the Belmont some money. Tom explained that any amount over $10,000 (Standard deductible for the majority of Condo Associations) would not be cost effective. This year’s renewal was quoted with both a $10,000 deductible and a $25,000 deductible. The cost difference did not warrant the higher deductible.

Unit 144 questioned the amount of coverage we had on our Fidelity Bond. Broker Sullivan indicated he will check into it and get us revised quotes if necessary.

The restaurant service will begin on June 26th and end September 6th.

Unit owner asked how to access the business office (Guard House). Jay informed him that his unit key would work during business hours.

Unit owner 144 asked about the cleaning of the mid-rise buildings. Jay indicated that the cleaning company was cleaning twice a week in the off-season. Jay went on to say starting July 1st cleaning will be Monday thru Friday and the bathrooms would be done daily from Thursday to Sunday.

Unit owner TH2 indicated that the lights outside her unit were out. Jay will have them replaced right away.

Unit Owner Matters

Unit 520 requested permission to install tile on his balcony. The work is to be done by Campobello who is familiar with Belmont requirements. On a motion made by Trustee Donovan and seconded by Trustee Hackett the request was approved unanimously.

TH 2 requested permission to install pavers from the front gate to the steps of the porch. On a motion made by Trustee Hackett and seconded by Trustee Perry the request was approved unanimously.

Unit 624 requested permission to install two sliders in the unit. On a motion made by Trustee Hackett and seconded by Trustee Perry the request was approved unanimously.

Unit 535 requested permission to install two sliders and a sliding window in the living room. The work is to be done By Hamlyn. On a motion made by Trustee Hackett and seconded by Trustee Perry the request was approved unanimously.

Frank Cacciapouti, our Election Committee Chair reported that there were two openings for the Board of Trustees. He reported that George Davagian and Jim Hilliard submitted paper work for nomination. Trustee Bessel is not standing for reelection.

Note: In Executive Session following the meeting the Board voted unanimously to close nominations. There will be no need to hold a formal election this year.

On a motion made by Trustee Daley and seconded by Trustee Hackett it was voted unanimously to approve the actions of the Board between meetings.

Having no further business to come before the meeting a motion was made by Trustee Daley and seconded by Trustee Hackett to go into Executive session. The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

John Hackett, Secretary

